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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Memorial Student Center - Don Morris Room
Marshall University

One John Marshall Drive
Huntington, West Virginia

December 5, 2017
I.
Call to Order


Following the welcome, posting of the colors, Pledge of Allegiance, and introductions, Vice President David G. Perry called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 1:03 p.m. on December 5, 2017, in the Don Morris Room located in the Memorial Student Center at Marshall University, One John Marshall Drive, Huntington, West Virginia.

The following members were present:  Vice President Perry, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale, Joseph A. Wallace, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were President Thomas W. Campbell, and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
II.
Welcome - Marshall University

Dr. Jerome A. Gilbert, President of Marshall University, welcomed the Board to Marshall University.

III.
Welcome - Cabell County Schools


Performance by Spring Hill Elementary


Mr. Ryan S. Saxe (PowerPoint presentation attached), Superintendent of Cabell County Schools, introduced Cabell County Board of Education members and staff in attendance and  provided an overview of Cabell County schools, programs, and initiatives.  Spring Hill Elementary students entertained the Board with a number of holiday selections.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment R.)
IV.
Governor's Proclamation on Computer Science Education Week


 and Signing of Partnership Agreement between the 


West Virginia Department of Education and Marshall University

Superintendent Paine announced Computer Science Education Week and introduced Mr. Mike Hall, Chief of Staff, Office of the Governor, who issued the Governor's Proclamation on Computer Science Education Week (attached).  Superintendent Paine and President Gilbert signed a partnership agreement (attached) between the West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) and Marshall University in furtherance of computer science and STEM education initiatives.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments S.)
V.
Delegations

Mr. Michael Arbogast, Principal, South Charleston High School, and representing the West Virginia Association of Secondary School Principals, Mr. Michael Kelley, Principal of Herbert Hoover High School, and representing the West Virginia Association of Secondary School Principals, and Mr. Jeffrey S. Kelley, Principal, St. Albans High School, addressed the Board regarding Policy 2510, Assuring the Quality of Education:  Regulations for Education Programs.

VI.
Approval of Agenda


Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Vitale seconded, that the agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.
VII.
Consent Agenda


Dr. Wilson moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through Mc.)  

· Approved minutes of November 8 and 17, 2017  (Attachment A)
· Received WVDE personnel matters  (Attachment B)

· Approved Marion County's waiver request of Policy 2510, section 7.5.c.8.A (Attachment C)
· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage policies for Berkeley and Greenbrier County Schools  (Attachment D)
· Approved Bluefield State College's addition of a Teacher-in-Residence Program for Mercer County (Attachment E)

· Approved Fairmont State University's addition of a Teacher-in-Residence Program for Hampshire County  (Attachment F)

· Approved Marshall University's addition of a Teacher-in-Residence Program for Logan County (Attachment G)
· Approved Non‑traditional Instructional Day Applications for Barbour, Clay, Lewis, Pleasants, and Tyler County Boards of Education  (Attachments H-1 through H-5)
· Approved the WVBE's Response to the 2016-2017 Annual Report of the West Virginia Advisory Council for the Education of Exceptional Children (WVACEEC)  (Attachment I)
· Approved the Braxton County Board of Education's request to amend to its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include the movement of the sixth grade students from six elementary schools (approximately 145 students) to Braxton County Middle School and to replace three rooftop units and the addition of ductless split HVAC system at Sutton Elementary School  (Attachment J)
· Approved the Lincoln County Board of Education's request to amend to its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include the replacement of roofs at Midway Elementary School, Duval PreK-8 School, and Ranger Elementary School and the partial replacement of roofs at Guyan Valley Middle School and Hamlin PreK-8 School  (Attachment K)
· Approved the Marshall County Board of Education's request to amend to its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include the construction of secured entrances at Cameron Elementary School and Center McMechen Elementary School  (Attachment L)
· Approved the Mason County Board of Education's request to amend to its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include fire alarm replacement at Ashton Elementary School and Roosevelt Elementary School and grounding/lightning protection at Point Pleasant Jr./Sr. High School and Mason County Career Center  (Attachment M)
· Approved the Wayne County Board of Education's request to amend its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include the replacement of the roof and HVAC renovations at Spring Valley High School and a major renovation at Wayne High School  (Attachment Mc).
VIII.
Break

Vice President Perry called for a break at 2:24 p.m.  Mr. Vitale and Mr. Flanagan departed the meeting.

IX.
Call to Order
 
Vice President Perry called the meeting back to order at 2:36 p.m. 
X.
Closure of Homestead Elementary School 


Randolph County Board of Education


Mr. Terry Harless, Chief Financial Officer, WVDE Office of Finance and Administration, presented the closure of Homestead Elementary School for the Board's consideration.  Homestead Elementary School was closed under emergency procedures by the State Superintendent of Schools per Policy 6204 in August 2017.  However, the county is required to submit closure documents to the WVBE, conduct hearings, and conduct a local vote to permanently close the school. Randolph County completed their closure hearings and voted on December 4, 2017, to approve this closure. The approval of this closure will assure the students of Homestead Elementary School an improved learning environment.  Ms. Debbie Schmidlen, Assistant Superintendent, Randolph County Schools, addressed questions regarding the closure of Homestead Elementary School.

Mr. Wallace moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that the Randolph County Board of Education's request to close Homestead Elementary School be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment N.)

XI.
Closure of Colliers, Lauretta B. Millsop, and Beech Bottom Primary Schools

and Reconfiguration of Hooverson Heights, Jefferson, Wellsburg 

and Franklin Primary Schools - Brooke County Board of Education


Mr. Harless and Ms. Toni Shute, Superintendent, Brooke County Schools, presented the closure of Colliers Primary and Lauretta B. Millsop Primary in the northern area, and Beech Bottom Primary in the southern area for the Board's consideration.  This will consolidate students in grades K-2 into reconfigured Hooverson Heights Primary and students in grades 3-4 into reconfigured Jefferson Primary in the northern area, and consolidate students in K-2 into reconfigured Wellsburg Primary and students in grades 3-4 into reconfigured Franklin Primary in the southern area.  The closure of three schools and the re-configuration of four schools will provide Brooke County teachers with more flexibility in grouping/distributing students as relates to academic ability levels and special needs.  Age differences in the students in each school will be reduced from 1-5 years to 1-2 years. Collaboration will be enhanced with more grade level teachers in one school.  There will also be a cost savings as there will be four primary/intermediate schools instead of seven.  The CEFP amendment for the proposed closures/reconfigurations was approved by the WVBE at the September 2017 meeting.               Superintendent Shute, Dr. Rhonda Combs and Mr. Rob Robinson, Directors, Brooke County Schools, and Ms. Pamela Page Dudley, member, Brooke County Board of Education, addressed questions regarding the closures and reconfigurations.  Mr. Vitale and Mr. Flanagan rejoined the meeting via telephone.

Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that the Brooke County Board of Education's request to close Colliers, Lauretta B. Millsop, and Beech Bottom Primary Schools and reconfigure Hooverson Heights, Jefferson, Wellsburg, and Franklin Primary Schools be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment O.)

XII.
Policy 4336, West Virginia School Bus Transportation 

Policy and Procedures Manual

Mr. Harless presented Policy 4336 for the Board's consideration and introduced Mr. David Baber, Bus Inspector, WVDE Office of School Facilities and Transportation, who assisted in the amendment of Policy 4336.  Policy 4336 sets guidelines for county school bus transportation systems to ensure safe, highly qualified programs for the students transported to public schools in West Virginia.  The repeal and replacement of this policy/manual will enable all county personnel engaged in the pupil transportation industry to comply with updated and correct codes and standards for transporting students.  Over 80 comments were received during the comment period resulting in changes to the policy.  Mr. Harless and Mr. Baber addressed questions regarding Policy 4336.

Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that Policy 4336 be approved effective 30 days after approved/filed.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment P-1 and P-2.)

XIII.
WVBE Personnel Matters

Vice President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board's personnel attachment.  Mrs. Sullivan moved that the Board's personnel attachment be approved with the modification of Mark Gandolfi's extra duty administrative contract rate to reflect a daily rate of $137.93.  Mr. Vitale seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment J.)

XIV.
Superintendent Reports Inclusive of Public Education Funding Update


Superintendent Paine provided information regarding the Governor's initiative to deregulate government and requested Mr. W. Clayton Burch (distributed information), Associate State Superintendent, provide an update regarding the status of WVBE policies.  Superintendent Paine reminded members that SBA projects will be taken up Monday, December 11; provided a status report regarding comments received regarding Policy 2510 (indicated members would be provided the comment log in advance of the January meeting); the coordination of, and creating a vision for, STEM initiatives; and announced the WVDE has received a national award for early literacy work.  Mr. Harless (distributed information) provided an update regarding fund balances and indicated that he had assisted Superintendent Paine in providing a budget presentation during December legislative interims.  Mr. Harless was requested to provide staffing statistics to Vice President Perry, Mr. Hall, and Dr. Wilson.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment T.)
XV.
Recess


Vice President Perry recessed the meeting at 3:58 p.m. until 9:00 a.m. on December 6 in the same location.

XVI.
Reconvene


Vice President Perry reconvened the December 5, 2017, meeting on December 6, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in the Don Morris Room located in the Memorial Student Center at Marshall University, One John Marshall Drive, Huntington, West Virginia.

The following members were present:   Vice President Perry, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale (via telephone), Joseph A. Wallace, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were President Thomas W. Campbell and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.


Vice President Perry requested that agenda item XII.  Marshall University College of Education and Professional Development be taken up.  
XVII.
Marshall University College of Education and Professional Development


Dr. Teresa Eagle (distributed information), Dean of the Marshall University College of Education and Professional Development, provided an overview of Marshall University's College of Education and Professional Development and specifically teacher preparation. 

XVIII.
West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind (WVSDB):

Department of Defense Innovative Readiness Training (IRT) Grant Opportunity

Vice President Perry called Mr. Mark Gandolfi, Administrator and Chief Financial Officer, WVSDB, to the lectern, thanked him for taking on additional responsibilities, and issued the following statement:  "I want to take the opportunity to publicly convey this Board's support of the West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind.  Although there has been a change in leadership at the school, it does not change the bright future of the school and its mission.  I speak for this Board when I say that we remain committed to acting in the best interest of the students, staff and valued community supporters at the West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind.  We very much value the school and I look forward to a long and productive relationship with the school, focusing on the success and achievement of its students."

Mr. Gandolfi (distributed information/PowerPoint presentation attached) presented a partnership with the Department of Defense IRT program through a grant opportunity for the Board's consideration. The IRT program sends pre‑deployment military units to selected locations to practice trades and learn to work as a unit. Units have expertise in construction, engineering and design, HVAC, etc.  WVSDB will partner with IRT leadership to determine construction/ renovation/demolition projects on the campus of WVSDB to commence in 2018. The IRT unit provides equipment and people to complete projects. WVSDB will be responsible for providing materials.  The estimated cost of this project for the state is $320,000.00, and the estimated savings to the state is $750,000.00. The estimated costs are predicated upon projects associated with the Seaton Hall Bakery Wing, Blue and Gold Cafeteria, Keller Hall, and IRC area parking. WVSDB has the funds available to accomplish this project.  Discussion ensued regarding the proposed projects.

Mr. Hall moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that the WVBE authorize Mark Gandolfi to pursue on behalf of the WVBE and Schools for the Deaf and the Blind the IRT Program and further authorize him to enter into any necessary contracts and agreements to facilitate this project.  All contracts and agreements must meet state legal requirements, and we direct Mr. Gandolfi to work with our counsel to ensure legal compliance prior to proceeding.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.   (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment U.)  
XIX.
Break

Vice President Perry called for a break at 10:28 a.m.

XX.
Call to Order
 
Vice President Perry called the meeting back to order at 10:41 a.m. 
XXI.
Thoughts from the Field 


Dr. David Lancaster (distributed information), Chairperson, Education Division, West Virginia University Parkersburg, addressed the Board regarding the West Virginia Teacher Educational Advisory Committee (TEAC), educator preparation programs in West Virginia, and supports available from the Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP).  Mr. Robert Hagerman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Educator Certification and Professional Preparation, addressed the Board regarding CAEP flexibility to providers.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment V.)
XXII.
Beyond Standards and Testing:  Human Interaction and

Learning Beyond the Classroom 

Ms. Monica DellaMea (distributed information), Executive Director, WVDE Office of Early Learning, provided an update regarding early learning programs and initiatives.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment W.)
XXIII.
WVBE Updates


Vice President Perry thanked staff who assisted in facilitating the meeting and WVBE/WVDE staff for traveling to the meeting.
XXIV.
Items for Future Meetings


Dr. Wilson requested information regarding virtual schools and requested that a Spanish teacher be contacted and requested to appear at a future meeting to provide information regarding his and his family's experiences; members and Superintendent Paine extended their appreciation to Marshall University and Cabell County Schools for the warm welcome, hospitality, student performances, and the many enlightening learning experiences.

XXV.
Future Meetings


The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held January 10, 2018, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on January 11, 2018, if the agenda is not completed on January 10, 2018.   Mr. Jed Flowers, Communications Director for Cabell County Schools, introduced the Cabell Midland High School Collegium Musicum; the group entertained the Board with several musical selections.
XXVI.
Adjourn


Vice President Perry thanked Mr. Bill Burdette, Special Assistant to the President of  Marshall University, for his assistance in making the meeting a success and called for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Flanagan moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was unanimously carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 12:03 p.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on January 10, 2018.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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